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CHESAPEAKE BAY and WATER RESOURCES POLICY COMMITTEE




777 North Capitol Street, N.E.

Washington, D.C. 20002

MINUTES OF JANUARY 15, 2010, MEETING

ATTENDANCE:
Members and alternates:

Chair Cathy Drzyzgula, City of Gaithersburg
Vice Chair Hamid Karimi, District of Columbia
Bruce Williams, Takoma Park

Penelope Gross, Fairfax County
Rob Krupicka, City of Alexandria

Marty Nohe, Prince William County

Barbara Favola, Arlington County

J Davis, City of Greenbelt

Andy Fellows, College Park

Glen Rubis, Loudoun County

Meo Curtis, Montgomery County

Beverly Warfield, Prince George’s County

Karen Pallansch, Alexandria Sanitation Authority
Mohsin Siddique, District of Columbia WASA

J. L. Hearn, WSSC

Staff:
Stuart Freudberg, DEP

Ted Graham, DEP
Steve Bieber, DEP

Tanya Spano, DEP

Heidi Bonnaffon, DEP

Karl Berger, DEP
Visitors:
Don Parrish, American Farm Bureau Federation

Doug Siglin, Chesapeake Bay Foundation

Joe Lerch, Virginia Municipal League

Kate Bennett, Fairfax County

Pat Bradley, Limno-Tech
Scott Hirr, Limno-Tech

1. Introductions and Announcements

Chair Drzyzgula called the meeting to order at approximately 10:05 a.m. She noted that new COG Board Chair Kwame Brown had reappointed her as chair of the committee. She noted that current vice chairs Barbara Favola for Virginia and Hamid Karimi for the District of Columbia were willing to continue in these posts. Hearing no objections, the Chair reappointed the two vice chairs.
2. Approval of Meeting Summary for Nov. 20, 2009
The members approved the draft summary.
3. Panel Discussion on Federal Bay Legislation
Chair Drzyzgula noted that the committee has discussed the Bay Program reauthorization legislation introduced by Maryland Sen. Ben Cardin at its meeting in November 2009 without reaching any consensus for action. However, the committee did direct staff to organize a panel discussion on this federal legislation, which would codify much of the current Bay TMDL (for “total maximum daily load”) regulatory process into federal law. The Chair introduced the three members of the panel: Don Parrish of the American Farm Bureau Federation, which opposes the legislation; Doug Siglin of the Chesapeake Bay Foundation and the Choose Clean Water Coalition, which supports the bill; and Joe Lerch of the Virginia Municipal League, which does not have an official position on the legislation.
Mr. Parrish noted that the Bay watershed continues to lose farmers and farm land. He acknowledged that under the Clean Water Act, a number of TMDLs have been issued already that have affected farmers and others who contribute to water quality problems. However, he said that the Bay TMDL process as it would exist were the Cardin bill to pass would create an entirely new regulatory framework in which the federal government would no longer have to share control with state and local governments. The effect would be to place Bay preservation actions by state and local governments ahead of all other priorities that they face.

Mr. Parrish also said the bill would expand citizens’ power to sue for noncompliance. Later in the discussion, he expanded on this remark, saying that the bill would allow` citizens to sue local governments for failing to meet the required nutrient and sediment reductions – known as load allocations. Mr. Siglin disputed this claim. He said citizens have had the standing to sue for noncompliance since the inception of the Clean Water Act in 1972. This bill does not change or significantly expand that right, he said. Under it, citizens can sue EPA and the states for noncompliance, but not local governments, he added.
Mr. Siglin said that the region is already moving into a new regulatory environment as a result of the federal court decision requiring EPA to issue its Bay-wide TMDL by May 2011. He added that the Cardin bill does not change the extent or implications of this process, but, in recognizing that a new regulatory environment was going to occur regardless, the bill would do three main things to aid local governments. One of these is the potential provision of new federal funding; including $1.5 billion in federal funds to help local governments meet their urban stormwater control responsibilities. Another is the provision for a water quality trading program across the entire watershed. And the third  is a provision to establish a new federal standard for stormwater control from new development.
Mr. Siglin said the “big piece”  would be the new funding, which would amount to as much as $2.25 billion if it were to be fully appropriated by Congress over a five-year period. He acknowledged that this level of actual appropriation is unlikely to occur, but, he added, no new money will be appropriated unless it is first authorized.
Mr. Siglin urged COG to support the bill, citing a recent action by the Bay Program’s Local Government Advisory Committee, as an example of what COG should do.

Mr. Lerch, who serves as the environmental director of VML, said he and others in the local government community have a number of concerns with the current language of the bill. These include putting the reduction numbers developed for the 2003 development of state tributary strategies into federal statue as the end point for a TMDL. He noted that the Bay Program has new numbers for its reduction target and that even these numbers are likely to change as the process continues. He said that local governments may have some problems with a provision that would require “no net increase” in pollutants from impervious surfaces, transportation systems and septic systems. He noted the potential for local government spending to increase for actions for which they receive responsibility under the required watershed improvement plans and for the loss of federal funds if local governments cannot meet their responsibilities.

Mr. Lerch also noted a number of concerns with the potential Bay-wide stormwater management regulations to be established by the bill, which include questions about the extent of a local government’s MS4 permit responsibilities and the proposed standard for controlling runoff from new development. He said he recently heard Chuck Fox, Special Adviser to the EPA Administrator for the Chesapeake Bay and Anacostia River restoration efforts, say that the stormwater provisions are doable based on what is happening in the Anacostia watershed. However, Mr. Lerch added, what is doable in the Anacostia may not be doable throughout the watershed.

Discussion:  Ms. Gross noted that the potential impact of the bill on local government budgets is still somewhat unknown, but she said she is concerned that local governments will be the ones required to implement “the fix.”  
Ms. Davis asked if the Maryland Municipal League has established a position on this bill. Mr. Berger said that to his knowledge it has not done so.
Ms. Favola said the bill seemed to have a lot of very prescriptive language and suggested it would be better to give EPA more flexibility in setting regulations. In response, Mr. Parrish repeated his earlier point about EPA having more authority and the states less authority under the TMDL process prescribed by the bill. He said its passage would allow the federal government to interfere in local land use decisions. In response, Mr. Siglin said these same powers already exist within the current TMDL process. The only thing the bill would change is the “no net gain” language referred to earlier.
Mr. Fellows, noting that he works for Clean Water Action, which is a member of the Choose Clean Water Coalition, said he didn’t believe that e bill would change the basic relationship between the state and the federal government under the Clean Water Act.
The three panelists then debated how beneficial a watershed-wide trading program to be established by the legislation would prove to be. Mr. Parrish said that farmers will have to implement every management practice they know to meet their basic responsibilities under a TMDL; the only thing that they will have to trade is whether or not they farm at all. Mr. Siglin disputed this claim, saying that farmers may have to do certain additional practices to meet the agricultural sector’s allocations, but that they could then make further reductions and sell those to local governments and others who would find it cheaper to trade to meet their allocations.

Action item: The committee directed COG staff to work with the CBPC executive committee to develop a set of potential COG comments on the bill. These comments should be based on those developed by the LGAC when it issued its support for the legislation.

4.
Update on Bay  TMDL, Other Developments
Ms. Spano outlined the schedule EPA has established for the completion of its Bay TMDL process, which calls for final establishment by Dec. 31, 2010. She noted that EPA has issued a number of documents that shed light on this process, including a set of letters outlining the agency’s expectations for the state’s watershed implementation plans and its proposed consequences for states that do not meet their obligations under the WIPs. She provided greater detail about the timetable and the potential consequences. In regard to the latter, she noted some potential local implications of the actions EPA may take in response to a state failure to meet its WIP obligations. These include the potential to expand MS4 permit responsibilities to new areas; for EPA to object to and possibly deny new permits, for example for new construction projects; for the agency to require offsets for any activities that increase loads; and for EPA to seek additional reductions from permittees, such as wastewater plants, that already  are implementing further controls under agreements that spell out their responsibilities.
Mr. Bieber presented an analysis of nutrient loads by sector and jurisdiction that COG staff developed from preliminary watershed modeling data provided by the Bay Program. In conclusion, he noted that COG staff will redo this preliminary analysis when the Bay Program releases its latest modeling results. He also said there is further technical analysis that COG staff will conduct with the help of the Water Resources Technical Committee.

Discussion:  Mr. Karimi asked if the analysis conducted by COG staff could be presented in terms of the cost efficiency, or dollars per pound, achieved by various sectors or practices. Mr. Bieber said this should be doable.
Mr. Nohe mentioned the importance of taking credit for things that local governments are already doing, such as nutrient reduction upgrades at wastewater treatment plants.
5.
Committee Focus for 2010
Chair Drzyzgula briefly outlined the recommendations for committee priorities that were developed by the staff. Committee members supported these recommendations. 
Discussion:  Ms. Gross, in response to one of the items listed by staff regarding lawn care policy, asked if staff could provide an update on developments regarding the Scotts Miracle Gro company, a major lawn care company with which COG worked in the past. Staff said it will provide this update.
In response to a question by staff about members’ interest in a tour, Mr. Williams said that he has found the past tours sponsored by the committee among its most valuable experiences. Mr. Berger of COG staff said one idea for a tour would be to visit sites associated with COG’s sustainable agriculture initiative. Ms. Davis suggested the committee tour sites in the Anacostia watershed where trash is an issue. Mr. Karimi suggested visiting green roof sites in the District of Columbia. Mr. Graham suggested the committee consider a visit to the demonstration farm of the Alice Ferguson Foundation. Ms. Favola suggested a tour of the renovated wastewater plant in Arlington County, but discounted the suggestion after being informed that the committee had toured the Blue Plains wastewater plant in 2008.
Action item: The committee agreed to the staff priorities, with the provision that staff poll members on their preferences for a committee tour from the ideas presented at the meeting.
6. Update on State Legislation
Mr. Bieber briefly noted several of the bills pending in the Maryland and Virginia general assemblies that relate to water quality improvement. Among those he addressed were a series of bills in Richmond that would delay the effective date of the state’s pending update of its stormwater management regulations until aft EPA issues its TMDL. Ms. Gross said that these bills were a response to questions about whether the new standards for new development and redevelopment in the pending regulations will be adequate to meet the state’s future TMDL obligations and that they reflect the current uncertainty about what the TMDL will require and how to achieve these reductions.
7. Old Business
Mr. Freudberg noted that the COG Board had voted on Jan. 13 to accept the “Region Forward” report of the Greater Washington 2050 Coalition, clearing the way for adoption of the report’s proposed regional compact by COG’s member governments. Ms. Gross noted that some COG members expressed concerns about the report at the Board discussion, but she also said that she believes that people in 2050 will agree that the compact was a good idea. She said the Board hopes to have it finalized by the end of March.

8. New Business
Mr. Berger noted that COG has been asked to comment on H. R. 2986, a federal bill sponsored by Rep. James Moran that would reauthorize federal cost-share funding for the purchase by local governments and others of land relating to “green infrastructure.” The program would amend an existing statue, known as the Capper-Crampton Act, under which much of the region’s park land was purchased in previous eras.
Action item:  The committee directed staff to schedule a briefing on this legislation for a future meeting.
9. Adjourn

The meeting was adjourned at approximately 12:05 p.m.
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